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ADVERTISING SYSTEM 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

0001. The present invention relates generally to the field 
of marketing and advertising. More specifically, the inven 
tion relates to an advertising method that utilizes a Surface 
portion of a person's body. In the fields of marketing and 
advertising, various attempts are made to cost-effectively 
increase Sales of goods and Services. A particular advertise 
ment or advertising campaign may be deemed Successful if 
it results in an increase in Sales and revenue, net of adver 
tising costs. The question of whether a specific campaign is 
effective may be determined by evaluating its effect on 
customer loyalty, brand name recognition, brand name dis 
tribution and the like. 

0002 Marketing and advertising schemes are devised 
and broadly implemented in an effort to find the most 
effective and least costly way of increasing Sales and rev 
enue. Known attempts to gain the attention of consumers 
include catchy slogans, Startling artwork, novelty items, 
contests, prizes, redeemable coupons and, in Some cases, 
even the inclusion of token Sums of money. 
0.003 Display advertising is widely used because of its 
ability to reach a broad range of potential customers. Display 
advertising is generally limited, however, in the Sense that an 
advertiser cannot accurately gauge the Success of any par 
ticular display advertisement. For example, an advertiser 
may decide to place an advertisement on a billboard located 
alongside a busy highway. The return for the advertiser's 
Significant investment is the likelihood that many potential 
customers will see the billboard each day as they drive past 
it on the highway. From the advertiser's perspective, the 
mere fact that many people See the advertisement Serves as 
a basis for the hope that the ad is effective. 
0004. A particular advertiser may not, however, have any 
precise means for estimating how much business is devel 
oped due to a particular display advertisement. It may be 
difficult, for example, to know how many people have Seen 
the advertisement. Moreover, it may be difficult to assess 
how many people, out of all those who see the advertise 
ment, are potential customers for the advertised product or 
Service. With display advertisements, a large percentage of 
people viewing a particular advertisement may have never 
used the product or Service and/or will never use it despite 
having Seen it advertised. This limitation of display adver 
tisements can be attributed at least in part to the random 
composition of most advertising audiences. 
0005 Advertisements that advertise products or services 
that are targeted to a particular audience may be more 
effective. For example, Sportswear companies may target 
potential customers at Sporting arenas and Stadiums, 
whereas cereal companies may advertise in Supermarkets. 
Thus, advertisers and marketers have Suggested various 
Schemes to display advertisements to targeted or Specialized 
groups of consumers. For example, a Squeegee handle 
having polygonal Sides may be used to provide display 
advertising Space. An advertisement displayed on Such a 
handle could be targeted to gasoline customers using a 
credit-card point of Sale fuel pump terminal. A drawback 
with this type of advertising is that while the advertisement 
may be cost effective, it is not particularly eye-catching nor 
impressionable to the consumer. In fact, customerS may be 
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preoccupied with other activities and may not even notice 
the advertisement at all. For instance, a customer may be 
monitoring the amount of gasoline being purchased, wash 
ing the windshield, etc. Television advertising may be 
intended to be seen by a targeted group of potential con 
Sumers, but Such advertising can be expensive, complicated 
and time-consuming to produce. 

0006 Further, it appears that a display advertisement is 
more effective if it is seen by the same perSon repeatedly. In 
that regard, advertisers have implemented various display 
advertisement Schemes wherein an advertisement is 
appended to a useful item that is kept by a potential 
consumer for continued reference. For example, it has been 
Suggested to provide a bulk-mail card bearing a display 
advertisement with useful information printed on a portion 
of the card, such that the card would be retained by its 
recipient for continued reference. A drawback with this 
system is that it is difficult for the advertiser to assess in 
advance whether the printed information will be deemed 
useful by each card recipient. In other words, there is no 
guarantee that the advertisement will be seen repeatedly by 
the targeted consumer. Similarly, with respect to known 
television advertising Systems, a targeted potential customer 
may simply change the channel during the advertisement or 
be preoccupied with other activities and the advertisement 
may never be seen enough times or for a Sufficient duration 
to have the desired impact. 

0007 Thus, a continuous need exists for a method of 
advertising that gains the attention of numerous consumerS. 
Further, there is a need to provide advertising in an efficient 
manner to gain more Sales per advertising dollar. Further, 
there is also a need to provide greater assurance that the 
advertisement will actually be seen by the potential custom 
ers, considering the duration and repetition of the advertise 
ment. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

0008. The present invention provides an improved adver 
tising System. The new System is eye-catching and capable 
of efficiently reaching a very large number of targeted 
people repeatedly (or for an extended duration), but yet, is 
very cost-effective. The invention may be employed to 
provide greater assurance to the advertiser that the adver 
tisement is actually Seen by the desired audience. In a 
preferred embodiment of the invention, a perSon's back is 
used as a Support for the advertisement. The human back 
skin Surface area (particular, the back Surface that extends 
over and between the shoulder blades) may be ideally 
exposed, broad and planar for affixing and displaying the 
advertisement. 

0009. According to one aspect of the invention, the 
advertisement may be provided on the perSon's back for 
display during a Sporting/entertainment event which is 
broadcast to a large audience through audio/visual media 
Such as television. According to one aspect of the invention, 
the event is a boxing match and the advertisement is affixed 
directly on the boxer's back. The advertisement is suffi 
ciently large Such that it is legible and comprehensible to the 
Viewing audience. Also, the advertisement is affixed utiliz 
ing a material which is removable but yet resistant to 
Smudging from physical contact and/or perspiration. 
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BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

0.010 The foregoing and other advantages and features of 
the invention will become more apparent from the detailed 
description of preferred embodiments of the invention given 
below with reference to the accompanying drawings in 
which: 

0.011 FIG. 1 is a flowchart depicting an exemplary 
operational Sequence of Steps, in accordance with a preferred 
embodiment of the present invention; 

0012 FIG. 2 is a partial elevational view of an athlete or 
perSon, operating in accordance with the preferred embodi 
ment of FIG. 1; 

0013 FIG. 3 depicts a sporting/entertainment event uti 
lizing an exemplary embodiment of the present invention; 
and 

0.014 FIG. 4 is a television video image of the sporting/ 
entertainment event of FIG. 3. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENTS 

0.015 Referring now to the drawings, where like ele 
ments are designated by like reference numerals, there is 
shown in FIG. 1 an operative Sequence of Steps, represent 
ing a preferred embodiment of the present invention, Starting 
at Step S1. At Step S2, a sporting/entertainment event is 
Selected wherein the perSon/athlete in the particular event 
has an exposed upper back and shoulder region (especially, 
a region of uninterrupted exposed skin acroSS and between 
the shoulder blades). In a preferred embodiment of the 
invention, the Sporting/entertainment event is a professional 
boxing match, as discussed in more detail below. However, 
the invention is not limited to boxing. The invention is also 
applicable, but not limited to, beach Volleyball, professional 
wrestling, platform diving, Swimming, kickboxing, ultimate 
fighting, triathlon and the like. 

0016. In step S3, the advertisement 11 (FIG.2) is affixed 
to the person's back 9 in the skin surface area 19 by any 
suitable marking or writing instrument 10. In the illustrated 
embodiment of the invention, the instrument 10 provides a 
contact area 12 Sufficient to mark/write a legible imprint of 
the advertisement 11 (e.g., block letters) Such that the 
audience viewing the competition easily notices the adver 
tisement 11. Further, in a preferred embodiment, the mark 
ing/writing material of the instrument 10 is removable. In 
other words, the material is of Such quality that the adver 
tisement 11 is only temporarily displayed in the area 19 and 
can be removed when desired (for example, at the conclu 
Sion of the boxing match). On the other hand, the marking/ 
Writing material may be Sufficiently durable and Smudge 
resistant Such that the advertisement 11 is not easily 
removed during the event from physical contact and/or 
perspiration. 

0.017. If desired, the marking/writing material 10 may 
include a henna dye. Other techniques, inks, dyes and paints 
for providing marks or writing on the human skin are 
mentioned in U.S. Pat. No. 6,235,273 (Mackey) and U.S. 
Pat. No. 6,013,122 (Klitzman), the entire disclosures of 
which are incorporated herein by reference. In an alternative 
embodiment of the invention, the advertising message is 
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made of preformed characters (letters, numbers, etc.) that are 
applied to the upper back and shoulder region 19 by a 
Suitable adhesive. 

0018. The advertisement 11 may be a suitable slogan, 
logo, trademark/Service mark, URL, a domain name or 
advertising message (or multiples and/or combinations 
thereof. In the illustrated embodiment, the advertisement 11 
is targeted to the audience which would be expected to 
constitute the particular demographic group viewing the 
Sporting/entertainment event. For instance, if the event is a 
professional boxing match (described in more detail below), 
the advertisement 11 may be targeted to a male audience 
(e.g., an advertisement for men's cologne) if it is expected 
that the boxing match will be watched mostly by men. 
Alternatively, if the event is expected to be viewed more by 
Women, the advertiser may display an advertisement 11 
targeted to a female audience. If the event is expected to be 
Viewed by a concentrated proportion of people who are 
inclined to wager on Sporting events (especially boxing 
matches), the advertisement 11 may be directed toward a 
professional gaming Service (especially a real-time or on 
line gambling Service). 
0019. Irrespective of the type of advertisement that is 
displayed, it is apparent that the present method is highly 
cost effective. By utilizing the exposed area 19 of the back 
9, the need to spend thousands or millions of dollars in 
eye-catching, provocative and attractive advertisements is 
not necessary Since the back area 19 already conferS Such 
benefits in many contexts. That is, an athlete (especially a 
boxer) tends to have a well defined, muscular and broad 
back and shoulder Surface region. In this way, a simple, 
low-cost logo, slogan, etc. can be displayed for the product 
or Services but yet provide tremendous brand name recog 
nition and brand name distribution for the products or 
Services, whereas the time and expense associated with 
placing the advertisement on television may already be 
covered by the production of the event. 
0020. In step S4, the event is broadcast to an audience. In 
this way, the advertisement 11 is prominently and conspicu 
ously displayed to the same audience or customer. The 
advertisement 11 is eye-catching and impressionable Since it 
is displayed on the person's back 9 on the Skin Surface area 
19. During the boxing match, the upper back and shoulder 
area 19 may be tilted slightly upwardly, as the boxer leans 
his or her upper torSo toward the opponent, Such that the 
portion 19 of the back containing the advertisement 11 is 
essentially normal to the camera's line of vision. Further, the 
advertising method allows for repeated (or prolonged) expo 
Sure to the audience Since the event can be up to Several 
hours long. Also, Since the advertisement is displayed during 
the actual event, assurance is provided that the advertise 
ment will actually be seen by the desired potential custom 
ers. The advertisement 11 may be sized to be seen promi 
nently by the television viewers. For example, the 
advertisement 11 may include block letters, numbers or 
other characters with a height of least five centimeters. The 
advertisement 11 is preferably long enough (side-to-side) to 
extend across at least a portion of both shoulder blades. For 
example, the advertisement 11 may cover Substantial por 
tions of both shoulder blades as well as the central portion 
of the upper back located between the shoulder blades. 
0021. The present advertising method may provide addi 
tional benefits from the Subsequent press coverage of the 
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particular event which can display the advertisement 11 to 
other customers who did not view the event in the first 
instance. In other words, pictures taken of the event, along 
with the advertisement, may be widely distributed or circu 
lated to a much broader desired customer base outside of the 
original audience for the live event. The preferred method 
ends at Step S5. In this way, a cost effective and eye-catching 
method of advertising is provided capable of reaching 
numerous consumers in an efficient manner. 

0022 Referring now to FIG. 3, an exemplary embodi 
ment of the present invention is provided in a boxing match 
3 between athletes or boxers 2, 4 in a boxing ring 1. The 
boxing match 3 is witnessed by a live audience 5 and 
broadcast to a much larger audience (not shown) via Suitable 
audio/visual media 7, Such as a television, to the public. The 
larger television audience can comprise potentially millions 
of people. In the case of pay-per-view or cable television 
broadcasts, the demographic composition of the viewers of 
the boxing match 3 may be ascertained with relative preci 
Sion. The boxers 2, 4 are wearing trunks 13, gloves 15 and 
boots 17. This is the traditional attire/wardrobe of the 
participants in this specific Sport. Hence, the broad Surface 
area provided by the bare skin of the upper back region 9 is 
prominently visible. 
0023 The skin surface area 19 is suitably provided for 
displaying advertisement 11. As provided, boxer 4 will have 
a back 9 which is relatively wide and Substantially planar, 
allowing for the fixation of an advertisement 11 which is 
easily legible and comprehensible. That is, the back provides 
a larger Surface area than the head region, the lateral 
shoulder portion, etc. Also, the back 9 does not tend to move 
as much during the match as the arms and legs, which makes 
the back 9 the preferred location for the audience to pay 
attention and focus on the advertisement 11. Furthermore, 
the back 9 of the boxer 4 is ideally muscular which may 
attract the attention of the audience 5 and the public through 
the visual media 7. 

0024. Also, as described above, the surface area 19 is 
typically expected to be bare and the audience 5 as well as 
the public audience watching through media 7 would nor 
mally expect to See nothing on the boxer's back. Hence, the 
advertisement 11 can be eye-catching and draw the audi 
ence's attention. Also, Since the advertisement 11 is on the 
boxer's back 9, it will be clearly displayed without obstruc 
tion from the boxer's arms 21. In contrast, the boxer's chest 
may be frequently obstructed from view by the boxer's arms 
or the opponent 2. Also, the boxer's chest may be tilted 
downward during the boxing match as the boxer 4 leans 
toward his or her opponent 2. 
0025. The advertisement 11 can be affixed to the boxer's 
back 9 in the skin surface area 19 by any marking or writing 
instrument. In particular, the instrument will provide a 
contact area Sufficient to mark/write a legible imprint of the 
advertisement 11 Such that an audience viewing the match 3 
can easily view the advertisement 11. Further, in a preferred 
embodiment, the marking/writing material is removable. In 
other words, the material is of Such quality that the adver 
tisement 11 is only temporarily displayed in the area 19 and 
can be removed when desired. However, the marking/ 
Writing material will be Sufficiently Smudge resistant Such 
that the advertisement 11 will not be easily removed during 
the match 3 from physical contact and/or perspiration, as 
discussed above. 

Mar. 10, 2005 

0026. The boxing match 3 is broadcast to a public audi 
ence via media 7 and viewed by a live audience 5. In this 
way, the advertisement 11 is prominently and conspicuously 
displayed to the desired audiences and potential customers. 
The advertising is very eye-catching and impressionable 
since it is displayed on the boxer's back 9 in the skin surface 
area 19. Further, the advertising method allows for repeated 
exposure to the audience Since the match 3 can be more than 
an hour long. The television audience can access the adver 
tised Service (e.g., an on-line wagering Service) during the 
boxing match. Also, other residual benefits for advertising 
lie in the Subsequent press coverage of the match 3 which 
can display the advertisement 11 to other customers who did 
not view the match 3 in the first instance. In other words, 
pictures taken of the match 3, along with the advertisement 
11, may be broadly distributed or circulated to a much 
broader customer base outside of the original audience that 
view the live match 3. 

0027. While the invention has been described in detail in 
connection with preferred embodiments known at the time, 
it should be readily understood that the invention is not 
limited to the disclosed embodiments. Rather, the invention 
can be modified to incorporate variations, alterations, Sub 
Stitutions or equivalent arrangements not heretofore 
described, but which are commensurate with the Spirit and 
Scope of the invention, as defined by the appended claims. 
0028. For example, although the invention has been 
described in connection with reference to a boxing match, 
the invention may also be applicable to other widely broad 
cast, Sporting and/or entertainment events. For example, as 
mentioned above, the invention can be implemented in, but 
not limited to, beach Volleyball, professional wrestling, 
platform diving, Swimming, kick boxing, ultimate fighting 
and triathlons. Accordingly, the invention is not limited by 
the foregoing description or drawings, but is only limited by 
the Scope of the appended claims. 
What is claimed as new and desired to be protected by 

Letters Patent of the United States is: 
1. A method of advertising, said method comprising the 

Steps of 
providing a back Skin Surface area of a perSon, Said back 

skin Surface area extending over and between the 
shoulder blades of Said perSon; and 

affixing an advertisement on Said back skin Surface area, 
Such that Said advertisement extends over and between 
Said shoulder blades of Said perSon; 

Subsequently, displaying Said advertisement to an audi 
ence, and 

Subsequently, removing Said advertisement from Said 
back skin Surface area of Said perSon. 

2. The method of claim 1, wherein said advertisement is 
Selected from the group consisting of Slogan, logo, trade 
mark, Service mark, URL and domain name. 

3. The method of claim 1, wherein Said displaying Step 
occurs during a Sporting event. 

4. The method of claim 3, wherein said sporting event is 
a boxing match. 

5. The method of claim 3, wherein said sporting event is 
Selected from the group consisting of beach Volleyball, 
professional wrestling, platform diving, Swimming, kick 
boxing, ultimate fighting and triathlon. 
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6. The method of claim 4, further comprising the step of 
broadcasting a video image of Said boxing match to a Second 
audience. 

7. The method of claim 1, wherein said step of affixing 
Said advertisement includes the Step of applying a Smudge 
resistant material to Said back skin Surface area. 

8. A method of advertising, Said method comprising the 
Steps of: 

providing an advertisement on a person's body during a 
Sporting event, at a location where the perSon's Skin is 
not covered by clothing or equipment; and 

displaying Said advertisement to an audience for Said 
Sporting event. 

9. The method of claim 8, wherein said sporting event is 
a boxing match. 

10. The method of claim 9, wherein said advertisement is 
Sufficiently large enough to be read by Said audience. 

11. The method of claim 10, wherein said advertisement 
promotes an on-line Service. 

12. The method of claim 11, wherein said service includes 
on-line Wagering. 

13. The method of claim 12, wherein said wagering 
occurs during Said boxing match. 

14. A removable display advertisement for use during a 
Sporting event to be viewed by an audience for Said Sporting 
event, Said removable display advertisement comprising: 
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a first character located over at least a portion of a first 
shoulder blade on an exposed skin Surface area of an 
athlete in Said Sporting event; 

a Second character located over at least a portion of the 
Second shoulder blade on Said exposed Surface area of 
Said athlete; 

an advertising message for Said audience of Said Sporting 
event, Said advertising message including at least Said 
first and Second characters. 

15. The display advertisement of claim 14, wherein said 
first and Second characters are formed of a Smudge-resistant 
material. 

16. The removable display advertisement of claim 15, 
wherein Said Smudge-resistant material is removable from 
Said skin Surface area by Washing Subsequent to Said Sport 
ing event. 

17. The removable display advertisement of claim 16, 
wherein Said advertising message is Selected from the group 
consisting of Slogan, logo, trademark, Service mark, URL 
and domain name. 

18. The removable display advertisement of claim 16, 
wherein Said advertising message promotes an on-line 
Wagering Service. 


